一五

College Practical English

大学实用英语给给给给给给给给给我们

(第二级)

总主编 于洪颖 主 编 江 峰 郑淑媛

北京出版社出版集団北京出版社工西出版集団、江西出版集団、江西出版集団、江西科学技术出版社



普通高等教育"十一五"国家规划教材

大学实用英语

(第二级)

总主编 于洪颖 主 编 江 峰 郑淑媛 副主编 曹 斌 孟冬梅 范振群 编 者 张三香 陈淑文 王亚平 本书编委会(按姓氏笔画排列) 丁丽军 于洪颖 江 峰 陈望波 郑淑媛 曹久平



北京出版社出版集团 北京出版社 江西出版集团 江西科学技术出版社

图书在版编目(CIP)数据

大学实用英语·综合教程(第二级)/江峰等主编.—北京:北京出版社,南昌:江西科学技术出版社,2004.4

ISBN 978 -7 -5390 -2425 -7

I. 大… Ⅱ. 江… Ⅲ. 英语 - 高等学校 - 教材 Ⅳ. H31 中国版本图书馆 CIP 数据核字(2004)第 030860 号

国际互联网(Internet)地址:

http://www.jxkjcbs.com

大学实用英语・综合教程(第二级)

江峰 等 主编

出版发行
北京出版社出版集団・北京出版社

江西出版集团・江西科学技术出版社

地 址 北京北三环中路6号 邮编:100011

印 刷 北京市通县华龙印刷厂

经 销 各地新华书店

开 本 850mm×1168mm 1/16

字 数 250 千字 2

印 张 11.5

版 次 2007年5月第2版 2007年5月第1次印刷

书 号 ISBN 978 -7 -5390 -2425 -7

定 价 27.00元(附光盘)

前言

《大学实用英语》是根据教育部颁布的《高职高专教育英语课程教学基本要求》(以下简称《基本要求》)编写的一套供高职高专学生使用的大学英语教材。2006年被教育部正式批准为"十一五"国家规划教材,是我国高职高专英语教学的一个重要科研项目。

本套教材共分四级:预备级、第一级、第二级、第三级,每级包括《综合教程》、《听说教程》、《教师参考书》和《综合教程练习册》四个分册。

其中,《综合教程》包含四大模块:Speaking、Reading、Writing、Grammar。每单元由三篇课文组成,课文 A 为精读材料,配有阅读理解、词汇词组、句子结构、英汉翻译等多种练习。课文 B 突出英语应用能力训练,按照《基本要求》编写,由浅到深,包括日常交际能力训练和业务能力训练,涵盖了《基本要求》中所提到的各种信函、外贸单证、经贸合同等高职高专学生将来就业常用的应用文。课文 C 为泛读材料,并配有阅读理解练习题,供学生们课外阅读。这四大模块包括了"说""读""写",而将"译"融于 Text A 后的练习中。《综合教程》预备级,有 16 个单元,《综合教程》一至三级,每册含 10 个单元。

《听说教程》配合《综合教程》使用,力求使学生在"听"、"说"两方面进一步得到训练。每单元设有三大部分,既有单词、句子等基础训练,又有情景会话、短文阅读等能力的提升训练。为保证学习效果,教材配了录音磁带和光盘,同时聘请经验丰富的英美语言专家朗读、使用一流语音设备制作,并派专人监制。

《综合教程练习册》按高等学校英语应用能力 A、B 级考试要求编写。题型相似,但内容又紧扣教材,学生通过本书练习,可熟悉英语应用能力考试题型,有助于学生参加高等学校英语应用能力 A、B 级考试。

《教师参考书》为教师提供了每单元的相关背景知识、难句解释、语言点释例、补充材料、课文参考译文和练习答案以及《听说教程》中听力的原文和练习答案。多媒体课件由我们和北京洪恩教育科技有限公司共同制作。

本书为《综合教程》第二级,本书包含10个单元,主要供各个学制的高职以及高等专科院校的学生二年级使用。主题以涉外的交际、商贸为主,涉及面

试、住宿、观光、餐饮、亲情、情感、财富、推销、商业、告别等十个方面;课文B部分的应用文写作则围绕10个主题精选了相关的文体:应聘信、预定房间、订票、企业介绍、电传、传真、商贸缩语、产品说明等。学习本级的学生将参加国家英语应用能力B级考试,因而内容、知识点较多,所以特别突出系统性。

《大学实用英语》组织了一批国内知名的专家、教授及部分高校骨干教师参与编写。英籍专家 Andrew Meek 也参加了部分内容的编写和审阅。对他们的辛勤工作,在此表示衷心的感谢。

编 者 2007年4月

CONTENTS

Unit One	Interview	iew1	
Unit Two	Accommodation	19	
Unit Three	Sight-seeing	36	
Unit Four	Eating Out	51	
Unit Five	Passion for the Dear Ones		
Unit Six	Emotion	80	
Unit Seven	Wealth	94	
Unit Eight	Sales Promotion	112	
Unit Nine	Business World	129	
Unit Ten	Saying Goodbye	144	
Appendix	Vocabulary	161	

Unit One

Interview

Speaking



Dialogue

Johnson: Come in, please.

Li Ming: Good morning. My name is Li Ming.

Johnson: Good morning. Please take a seat.

Li Ming: Thank you.

Johnson: Let me ask you some questions. When and where did you graduate?

Li Ming: I graduated from Beijing University three years ago.

Johnson: And what's your major?

Li Ming: My major is Business & Economics.

Johnson: Good. Have you ever worked in a foreign company?

Li Ming: Yes, I had a part-time job for a year at an International Trading Company.

Johnson: Oh ,really? What do you mean by "a part-time job"?

Li Ming: I mean I have been having lessons to get the chance to study abroad.

Johnson: Good! Why did you answer our ad?

Li Ming: I think I have the work experience and the ability to use English and computer

Johnson: Well, now, do you have any question to ask me about our company?

Li Ming: No, but I would like to ask about the salary.

Johnson: Of course. All the new employees begin as a standard salary of 1,800 Yuan per month. Later, according to your ability, you would get a higher monthly salary. We'll let you know the result of the interview sometime next week.

Li Ming: Thank you very much.

Johnson: You're quite welcome. Good-bye.

Li Ming: Good-bye.

Practice

Unit One

1. Match the parts on the left with those on the right.

- (1) () When did Li Ming graduate? A. Sometime next week. (2) () What's Li Ming's major? B. Yes, he did.
- (3) () Where did Li Ming have
- a part-time job?

 C. An International Trading Company.
- (4) () Did Mr. Johnson answer the guestion about the salary? D. Business & Economics.
- question about the salary?

 D. Business & Econon

 (5) () When will the result of the interview come to Li Ming?

 E. Three years ago.

2. Prepare the similar dialogue to answer the ad of a salesman.

Words and Expressions:

graduate from look for work experience ask about according to have the chance to have the ability to would like to a men who primary book and the

Reading

Text A Intensive Reading

Li Ming: My major is Business Slies of Paul

wasamoo apisiot s—My Hard Journey to Study Abroad

Li Ming: I graduated from Beijing University three y

"One of the greatest challenges during a person's journey to reach one's goal is whether we have the capacity to withstand hardship and frustration and to live with the mistakes and failures without being downhearted or dismayed."

Mom passed me a letter from California University when I was back from work last year. At that time I didn't know what a thin envelope would mean to me. "Due to hot competitions and limited seats this year..." The school wiped off my last hope in 2,000 in such a polite way.

Last year I was 25, nearly three years after graduation from Beijing University of Finance & Economics Department. As MBA was the only direction to go, I had no other choice but to gather courage to pursue the daunting program, which is said to have the least chance for application to get financial aids. Though I understood the chance was hard to get, I still tried hard: scoring fairly high in required tests, attending all kinds of INFO sessions, having my application essays edited by my friends in the US, etc. It seemed that I could at least get an admission. Unfortunately, I failed.

Probably because it was the first time to fail in my application to US schools, I felt so numb to receive those rejection letters. As I hopped to go to a new company not for long at that time, I comforted myself that it wasn't the worst since I could accumulate more work experience as well as personal savings for the application in the next year. But life became far more difficult than I had expected.

I felt it's like a fatal strike by Chinese Gongfu to harm the enemy's body not by breaking the bones but by causing the internal injuries while leaving the skin intact. The pain finally reflected from the bottom of my heart and deteriorated as days went by. "How is your application?" The very embarrassing question is often to be asked by my friends who cared me and inquired by my direct boss who froze my promotion and raise as she knew my study plan. I only squeezed some rigid smiles to them.

Soon the next round application was about to set out. "What if I fail again?" Such a question was strong enough to take my breath away whenever it came into my mind in those sleepless nights.

Thanks to my friends around me! They encouraged me in the darkest period of my life. If I continued to be sentimental, I would lose again this year. With a positive psychology, I adjusted my application strategy. The first thing is to choose an MBA program to focus on sports administration, my favorite. The second step is to write the application essays again. I shift from telling the professors what I have done to how and why I did that. Instead of depicting myself to be a commercial elite, I simply expressed my aspiration in that field. After the anxious waiting, the result came to me in March, and this time; Bingo!

The course of the two round applications gave me a lot to learn, not only in the aspect of application skills but also in that of life experience. If you let your faith in the promise of another tomorrow go away when you are in your deepest despair and tribulations, such a compromise could not help but would smash you up even faster.

Now I am more approaching my objective, but I know my future is still uncertain and there would be endless twists and turns waiting ahead. What I am sure is to stand up quickly after I am knocked down. That's why I really want to share the words at the very beginning of my article.

Keep the faith, please! Do give yourself another chance to try. You can climb the highest mountain and swim across the deepest ocean. It's just a matter of time before your confidence wins out! Failure is really treasure for life!

New Words

withstand [wið'stænd]

frustration [frastreifan]

downhearted ['daun'hartid]

dismay [dis'mei]

daunt [daint]

numb [n_Am]

hop [hop]

accumulate [ə'kjuːmjuleit]

deteriorate [di'tiəriəreit]

embarrassing [im'bærəsin]

[neluem'erq] noitomorq

rigid ['ri&id]

sentimental [sentimentl]

depict [di'pikt]

elite [ei'lixt]

[ueppid'] ognid

tribulation [itribju'leifən]

compromise [kompromaiz]

smash [smæʃ]

approach [ə'prəutʃ]

objective [ab'dektiv]

vt. 抵挡,顶得住,经受住

n. 挫折,失败

a. 消沉的,沮丧的

vt. 使灰心,使沮丧

vt. 威吓,使胆怯,使气馁

a. 麻木的,失去感觉的

v. 跳

vt. 积累,聚集

vt. 使变坏,使恶化

a. 令人窘迫的,令人为难的

n. 提升,升职

a. 僵硬的,刻板的

a. 多愁善感的

vt. 描述,描绘

n. 杰出的人物

int. 嘿,瞧,好

n. 苦难,困苦

n. 和解,让步

vt. 击溃,打破

vt. 接近,向……靠近

n. 目的,目标

Phrases and Expressions

wipe off

be about to

set out

take one's breath away

focus on

shift from...to

not...but

win out

smash up

抹去,擦去

即将,马上就

开始,出发

令人窒息的

聚集,着重于

从……转移到

不是……而是

胜出,经过艰难而成功

打破,捣毁

Notes

- 1. refuse to fail 永不言败
- 2. One of the greatest challenges during a person's journey to reach one's goal is ...to live with the mistakes and failures without being downhearted or dismayed.
 - 在通往理想的道路上最大的挑战就是是否有勇气面对艰难挫折,遭遇失败而不灰心丧气。
- As MBA was the only direction to go...
 MBA = Master of Business Administration 工商管理硕士
- 4. which is said to have the least chance for application to get financial aids. 句中 which 引导了一个非限定性定语从句,修饰 the daunting program。
- 5. Attending all kinds of INFO sessions 参加各种(留学)信息会议。INFO =information
- 6. I felt it's like a fatal strike by Chinese Gongfu to harm the enemy's body not by breaking the bones but by causing the internal injuries while leaving the skin intact. 我感觉就像受到中国功夫致命的一击,外面毫毛未损,也未伤筋断骨,却"内患"无穷。
- 7. The very embarrassing question is often to be asked by my friends who cared me and inquired by my direct boss who froze my promotion and raise as she knew my study plan.
 - 其中, to be asked...是动词不定式作表语, 句中两个 who 引导了定语从句。
- 8. With a positive psychology, I adjusted my application strategy. 我用一种积极的心理状态调整了申请策略。
- 9. If you let your faith in the promise of another tomorrow go away... 如果你让那份对明天期待的信心溜走……

Exercises

1. Reading Aloud

Read the following paragraph, paying attention to your pronunciation and intonation.

"One of the greatest challenges during a person's journey to reach one's goal is whether we have the capacity to withstand hardship and frustration and to live with the mistakes and failures without being downhearted or dismayed."

Now I am more approaching my objective, but I know my future is still uncertain and there would be endless twists and turns waiting ahead. What I am sure is to stand up quickly after I am knocked down. That's why I really want to share the words at the very beginning of my article.

Keep the faith, please! Do give yourself another chance to try. You can climb the highest mountain and swim across the deepest ocean. It's just a matter of time before your confidence

|| . Comprehension

1. Answer the follow	ving quest	tions	briefly.
----------------------	------------	-------	----------

- (1) What letter did the writer receive last year?
- (2) How did the writer feel after he failed the first round application?
- (3) How did the writer change the strategy when he started the second round application?
- (4) What did the writer learn from the course of the applications?
- (5) What did the writer want to share with the readers?

2. Decide whether the following statements are true(T) or false(F) according to Text A.

- (1)()The writer wants to study Business & Economics abroad.
- (2) () He felt comforting when the direct boss asked about his application.
- (3) () Soon after he started the second round application, this time he won.
- (4) () He depicted himself to be a commercial elite when he rewrote the application essays.
- (5) () The writer keeps the strong faith in the promise of tomorrow.

3. Group discussion.

- (1) Do you have any experiences of misfortune? What do you learn from them?
- (2) Would you like to talk about the relationship between a chance and an effort?

III. Vocabulary

1. Fill in the blanks with appropriate words or phrases from the box. Change the form if necessary.

wipe off	smash	withstand	dismay	squeeze	accumulate	
take one's	breath away	shift from	to	focus on	depict	
						7
(1)The boss	s wants his spe	eech to	$_{ extstyle }$ the amour	it of the sale.		
(2 <u>)</u> We must	the tril	bulations if the	flood come	es.	•	
(3)He was	to learn	he failed in th	ne exam,			
(4)The old	mother nearly	when s	she opened	the letter from	n her son in the v	var.
(5) As soon	as the bus car	me, the young	g man	_ himself into	the crowded bu	s.
(6)They'd b	etter fu	inds to build th	ne new colle	ege.		
(7)The girl	s eyes	the right	the left to	o try to:find h	er mother.	

(8)The young man	wants to a reco	ord at the Olympic Game	S.
(9) The teacher ask	ed the child to	the thoughts to cut class	
(10.) In her book, st	ne herself as ar	n ordinary woman.	
2. Complete each	of the following se	entences with an app	propriate form of
the word in brackets.			
(1) I find it th	nat I can't speak Japai	nese. (frustration)	
(2) The town is only	from the west.	(approach)	
(3) The prospect of	meeting the President	is very (daunt)	
(4) In his novel, the	of the life in m	nodern Paris is very intere	sting. (depict)
(5)The of kr late)	nowledge and experier	nce made him succeed in	n writing. (accumu-
(6) There is no room	n for in making	a decision. (sentimental)
(7)He was k	by the teacher's comm	ents about his study. (en	mbarrassing)
(8)The manager rea	alized the in bu	usiness relations. (deterio	orate)
(9)She was soon _	to manager. (pi	romotion)	
(10) in the e	xperiment should not s	stop us from trying again.	(fail)
3. Cloze.			
Some believe that high	n school students shou	ıld <u>(1)</u> have a part-ti	me job. Firstly, tak-
ing up a part-time job allow	s students (2) ne	w situations and gain know	wledge of the world.
Secondly, through part-tim	e work students are al	ble to meet many <u>(3)</u>	people and under-
stand (4) society work	ks. This experience ca	in be very useful for stude	ents when they leave
school and choose a job in	the future. Thirdly, a	part-time job lets students	have the opportuni-
ty <u>(5)</u> themselves sav	e money and help thei	ir parents pay for some o	f the many costs in-
volved (6) raising chil	dren.		
Others, on the other ha	nd, do not believe that	high school students should	ld be allowed to have
a part-time job. First of all,	they may often work tog	gether with adults(7)	may encourage them
(8) things that are not	good for their health.	. Secondly, there is no r	need for students to
earn money. They should o	concentrate (9) s	tudying hard at school ar	nd it is the responsi-
bility of their parents to sup	pport them financially.	Thirdly, if students are	spending their time
(10) part-time jobs rat	ther than studying, the	y may not be able to do w	rell in school exams.
(1)A. allow	B. allowed to	C. be allowed to	D. be allowed
(2) A. experienced	B. to experience	C. experiencing	D. experience
(3)·A. kind	B. bad	C. young	D. different
(4) A. how	B. what	C. why	D. when
(5) A. to train	B. to support	C. to buy	D. to know
(6) A. in	B. on	C. with	D. by
(7)A. what	B. where	C. which	D. who

D. did B. to do C. done (8) A. do C. on D. in (9) A. to B. by B. to be done C. on do D. for doing (10) A. doing **IV.** Word Building 1. The suffix-ure can be added to some verbs to form nouns that refer to the action or state described by the verbs. Example: $fail(v.) + -ure \rightarrow failure(n.)$ please(v.) + -ure \rightarrow pleasure(n.) Now add-ure to the following verbs, making the necessary changes in spelling, and then use some of the resulting nouns to complete the sentences below. b. depart ____ (1) a. press _____ d. close _____ c. enclose ____ e. expose _____ f. displease ____ g. compose _____ h. disclose _____ j. exploit i. contract (2) a. He says he made the false statement to the police under . b. The newspaper's shocked the public. c. His for France increased her sense of frustration(失意). d. She felt ____at his rudeness. e. Here is a letter with two . f. Try to keep when you are in danger. g. When he saw the of her eyelids, he knew nothing could help. h. The best part of the job was his constant to books. i. The doctor tried to straighten out the in the patient's right knee. j. The of the antibiotics(抗生素) has saved lots of lives. 2. The prefix inter-means "between", "among". It is added to nouns, verbs and adjectives to form new nouns, verbs and adjectives. Examples: inter- + adjective inter- + national --- international

inter-+ personal --- interpersonal

inter- + action --- interaction

inter- + dependence ---- interdependence

inter- + noun

	inter- + verb	
	inter- + change	—→ interchange
	inter- + relate	interrelate
Now ac	d inter-to the follo	owing words, then use them in the sentences be
low.		
(1) a. r	mission	b. lace
c. p	ohone	d. connect
e. s	section	f. view
g. c	disciplinary	h. continental
i. pl	lant	j. mix
(2)a. Sl	he was urgently dialin	g her
b. Ti	hey are closely	
c. H	ered tulips(郁	金香) with yellow.
d. T	he economics, histor	y and political science departments organized an
Se	eminar on Southeast /	Asia.
e. Th	he experts from Asia	and Africa have hadcooperation.
f. He	e was sure he would (get the position because the jobhad gone very well.
g. Ti	he acres of rubber we	ere with coffee.
h. As	the earth thaws (解》	东), numberless little streams are formed to overlap (交叠)
an	dwith one and	other.
i. Th	e rain continued all d	ay without
j. Br	idges are used to avo	old the of a railroad and a highway.
V. Trans	lation	
d Tuoma	siata tha fallausiasa	s contanges into Fuelish
		sentences into English.
(1)当	我们失败跌倒的时候,	安有男气冉站起来。
	######################################	H-1n A 7) III
(2)恨	据你的能力我们会给你	K机会开职。 ————————————————————————————————————
(O) #b	★光北×知外大 加入不	リウィンファル
(3) 茲	真诚地希望能有机会至	则贡公可上作。 ————————————————————————————————————
		
	나 그는 나는 나는 다른 그는 나는 나는	* + + 1
(4)	为难的就是要琢磨清楚	艺花饭 的惠图。

(5)对我们来说,最为重要的就是要知道机会总是属于有准备的人。+ nelming appropriate appropriate

Text B Reading for Thorough Understanding

Practical Course of the earth thaws (森琬), numberless little streams are long than that the earth that the eart

Northern CAD Corporation

Northern CAD Corporation(NCC) is a subsidiary of the China Great Wall Computer Group. It was founded in 1986 and it is China's first specialized organization with the CAD technology as its speciality orientation.

NCC has a number of senior specialists and personnel engaged in the specific works of CAD hardware and software in many technical fields. They have developed or are developing various CAD softwares, used in architecture, civil engineering, mechanics and electronic design, especially on the Great Wall series personal computers.

NCC is geared to the needs of the market, and provides clients with various domestic and imported CAD systems, software, peripheral appliances and related spare parts. In the meantime, the corporation offers services and engineering advice. It undertakes related maintenance and training, and also undertakes the CAD task in engineering projects, and making every effort to make the advanced CAD technology into a productive force as fast as possible, so as to promote the construction in various fields in China.

根据公司自身特点的不同,以下要点应全部或部分地写入简介中去: wook woy ob down

- 1. 公司的简明发展史(a brief history of development); a Lov bloom vasing January O was
- 2. 公司的性质(character); y ob work 是 should all be not be not a round a r
- 3. 公司机构(organizations); a ton snottseup esent tuode gnixfuldTendilla no oidie Niow
- 4. 公司的资信状况(qualifications; credit and reputation); we saled call and we well a
- 5. 公司的业务范围(scope of business); and used much wool of visassoon all
- 6. 公司的宗旨及信条(aim and guiding principles)等。 data and a dashogmi view at

Practice

1. Translate the following sentences into Chinese.

- mo(1) board of directors; legal person ello doi s log at list nedt bas vasquios asol
- (2) Our company has served private industry and public agencies in the United States, Canada, Europe, the West Indies, Latin America, Japan and the Middle East.

try to answer the following questions that might be asked by the interviewer

- (3) circulating (floating) capital mot no substantial mount woods another up a
- + Questions about the names or relationships of people you (latique bexile)
- about your spouse, spouse's employment or salary, dependings (5) registered capital

2. Translate the following passage into English.

公司的工程队拥有合格的环境和大地技术实验室,遍布全国的微机通信系统、最先进的微机化制图和设计设备以及门类齐全的其他相关的服务和辅助设施。

If your reply to an unlawful question can't hurt your answer the question. Then

Text C Fast Reading

Winning Interview

The time to interview could be the most important moment in your career. Therefore, you should take time to prepare what to say and learn to make your interview